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Name: Shawn Boynes

Comment: RE: HF 90 Interstate Licensed Professional Counselors Compact SupportDear
Chairperson and honorable members of the State Government Subcommittee: On
behalf of the American Counseling Association (ACA), I am writing to express our
strong support for HF 90 which will allow Iowa to join the 17 states that have
enacted the Compact as well as the 21 states that have introduced this legislative
session. Founded in 1952, ACA is the world's largest association exclusively
representing over 62,000 professional counselors in all fifty states including Iowa.
The Counseling Compact utilizes a mutual recognition model of interstate practice,
whereby Compact member states agree to recognize valid licenses issued by other
member states. To utilize the Compact, a professional counselor must have a license
in good standing in their home statetheir primary state of residenceand the home
state must be a member of the Compact. When a licensee wants to work in another
member state, the licensee must obtain a privilege to practice from the Counseling
Compact Commission, the public administrative entity composed of a state
counseling board representative from each member state. Commission regulatory
power is strictly confined to administration of the compact and does not interface or
interfere in anyway with individual state practice acts or a states scope of practice.A
privilege to practice is simply an additional privilege that an Iowa counselor can opt
into after being licensed by your state. The Compact is not an alternate license nor
pathway to licensure. It is an optional privilege for current licensees in your state.
Furthermore, like single state licensure processes, counselors provided a privilege to
practice must abide by the laws of the state they are practicing within (where their
client is located). The Counseling Compact preserves the authority and sovereignty
of each state through the existing state regulatory structure unlike national licensure
which supersedes state regulatory authority.The Compact is revenue and cost neutral.
We do not anticipate substantial additional costs for states because the Counseling
Compact allows member states to offset nominal administrative costs by charging an
appropriate fee for the privilege to practice. These fees will substantially reduce the
cost of practice across state lines for counselors. The compact streamlines processing
thereby saving state boards further time and money.Privilege to practice through the
Compact will be available to counselors by early 2024 allowing for rapid verification
and immediate access to all compact member states. This enhances the workforce,
ensures IA remains competitive, meets increasing demand, broadens patient choice,
and creates a national database and network for the first time allowing for
advancements in behavioral health while optimizing patient safety. Much like the
existing licensure compacts for nurses, physical therapists, physicians, psychologists
and EMS personnel, the Counseling Compact will increase licensure portability for
practitioners while allowing member state regulatory boards to better protect
consumers through enhanced sharing of licensure information. Similarly, the
Counseling Compact will benefit clients and the counseling profession by:
Modernizing data sharing between states which optimizes public protections for
children, families, and vulnerable clients.Simplifying current interstate licensure
processes with a near instant verification system.Providing an expedited licensure



mechanism for counselors moving from one member state to another member
state.Strengthening telehealth access for each member state.Easing workload for
state regulatory boards through modernized verification systems.Enhancing mobility
for counselors who meet uniform requirements.Increasing access to care for
clients.Ensuring continuity of care when clients or counselors relocate or
travel.Allowing military personnel and spouses to maintain their certifications when
relocating.Preserving and strengthening the current system of state
licensure.According to the Department of Defense, military families move every
three years on average. The Compact helps military spouses relocate and begin work
without delay by reducing the time and effort needed to gain authorization to practice
in a new state, even when compared to expedited licensure laws for military spouses.
The Counseling Compact will support military families, improve access to and
continuity of care and increase licensure portability for professional counselors while
maintaining the current system of state licensure. The Counseling Compact is the
only viable, sustainable, and longterm solution to the issue of licensure portability,
practice across state lines, and workforce shortages in behavioral health. With these
benefits in mind, the American Counseling Association is excited to endorse the
Counseling Compact and urges your support in the passage of this critical
legislation.Sincerely, Shawn BoynesCEO

Name: Noah Hackbart

Comment: On behalf of the University of Northern Iowa's student legislative liaison team, I
stand in strong support of HF 90. I have spoken on a number of occasions with
Representative Megan Jones about the importance of increased accessibility for
mental health services especially since the University of Northern Iowa is a school
with programs in this area. This is a bill that a number of students in our clinical
mental health counseling graduate program have expressed support for. Not only
would it assist in ease of access for their clients, but it would begin to bridge the
often complicated gap of testing, licensing, and moving across state lines for
professionals. The mental health crisis is reaching every area of our society including
our college students and I believe this bill is one way we can start to face it head on. I
urge this subcommittee to support HF 90 so we can begin to help practicing
professionals and students alike. Thank you for your time.


